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BOUGHTON PARISH COUNCIL 
 
Minutes of the Annual Parish Meeting held on Tuesday 21st May 2019 at 7.00 p.m. at Boughton 

Primary School, Moulton Lane, Boughton 
 

Present In Attendance 

Cllr S Potter  Chair Cllr J Shephard District Councillor 

Cllr T Wright  Vice-Chair PCSO Paul Miller Northamptonshire 
Police 

Cllr D James  Mrs M James Head Teacher 
Boughton Primary 
School 

Cllr K Greatorex   Mrs J Bunting Parish Clerk 

Cllr C Mackaness  Representatives from 
Boughton 
Organisations 

 

Cllr Mrs R McDonnell   Fifty-Eight Members 
of the Public 

 

Cllr Mrs J Shephard     

Cllr R Wilson     

 
 

1. Apologies for absence  
Apologies for absence were received from Mr Steve Broadbent Obelisk Spinney Pocket Park 
and Mrs Sue Greatorex Boughton Care of the Elderly. 
 

2. To approve and sign the Minutes  of the last Annual Parish Meeting held on Monday 9th 
April 2018 
The Minutes of the last Annual Parish Meeting were approved and signed by the Chair as a 
true and accurate record. 
 

3. To Receive the following Annual Reports: - 
 
Boughton Parish Council 
Cllr Steve Potter Chair  

 
As Chair of Boughton Parish Council may I welcome you to the Annual Meeting of the Parish 
and thank you for your attendance this evening.  We have a new arrangement for our 
meeting this year, which we have tried to make more informal, and I would particularly like 
to thank Mary James, the Head Teacher, for allowing us to host this year’s meeting at the 
School.  I would also like to thank the Year 6 pupils who are very capably helping. 

 
The Annual Parish Meeting is not a Parish Council meeting but a meeting open to residents, 
community groups and businesses from within Boughton Parish.   

 
Residents and community group representatives are obviously very welcome to come 
along and speak at any of our Parish Council meetings but particularly so the Annual Parish 
Meeting.  This meeting is an ideal opportunity for local groups to promote themselves to 
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the council and to the wider community.  Reports from local organisations are on display 
on the boards around the hall and I would like to take a few minutes to introduce the 
people who have written the reports and who will be available during the evening to give 
you more information and answer any questions.  We have: - 
 
County Councillor Mrs Judy Shephard – Moulton Division Councillor and Chair Richard 
Humfrey Charity 
Spratton Ward District Councillor John Shephard 
Mrs Mary James – Head Teacher Boughton Primary School 
Cllr Kevin Greatorex – Richard Humfrey Charity (Education) 
PCSO Paul Miller – Northamptonshire Police 
The Reverend Stephen Trott -. Rector of Pitsford with Boughton 
Mr David Whalley – Chair Boughton Village Hall 
Mr Michael Stead – Senior Co-ordinator Boughton Neighbourhood Watch 
Mr Colin Haddon – Northampton & Lamport Railway 
Mrs Karen Fletcher – Chair Boughton Pocket Park 
 
Before I start my summary of the council year I would like to welcome, and thank, all our 
Parish Councillors and our Parish Clerk for their hard work and commitment over the last 
12 months.  
 
Following the resignations in the year of John Clarke and Stephen Trott we are delighted to 
welcome two new councillors to our team, Charlotte Mackaness and David James.  I would 
like to take this opportunity of thanking both John and Stephen for their service and, in 
particular, John who spent many years as both a councillor and latterly as Chair. 

 
The Parish Council currently comprises nine councillors but as part of a recent Community 
Governance Review Daventry District Council has recommended increasing that number to 
eleven. 
 
It is worth detailing some of the key activities that have taken place over the last year: - 
 
As a statutory consultee the Parish Council responded to 37 planning applications 
throughout the year that affected the Parish.  

 
This included our continuing objection to an application for 75 residential dwellings on land 
off Holly Lodge Drive which is in our Parish.  The Parish Council objected to this application 
in January 2017 and it was refused by DDC in March 2017.  The applicant appealed the 
decision by DDC to refuse planning permission and the Parish Council made further written 
submissions to the Planning Inspector.  The appeal was dismissed by the Planning Inspector 
on the 22nd December 2017.  The applicant then launched a statutory challenge to the 
Planning Inspector’s decision which was defended by both the Secretary of State and DDC.  
That statutory challenge was refused by the Court of Appeal in January 2019. 

 
A reserved matters application for the construction of 41 dwellings on land between the 
Welford Road and the Brampton Valley Way was approved on the 4th April 2019. 

 
During the year the conservation area boundary was revised by DDC and an updated 
Boughton Area Appraisal and Management Plan was adopted.   
A list of all current planning applications can be viewed on the Parish Council website.   
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Buckton Fields  
Buckton Fields East (Phase 1 for 376 dwellings) 
 
The first phase of Buckton Fields is nearing completion and the development of the land at 
Buckton Fields is one of the Parish Council’s priority considerations. Please be assured that 
members of the Parish Council together with our District Councillors are working on your 
behalf to obtain the best outcome for both our new residents at Buckton Fields and the 
Parish and wider community.   
 
Compliance with the obligations of the Section 106 agreement is being monitored by DDC 

and NCC, as necessary. 

 

The Buckton Fields Liaison Forum, which was set up as an initiative of the Parish Council, 
meets quarterly for progress reports from the developers, highways and DDC.  The Buckton 
Fields Residents Group which was set up this year reports issues through the 
representatives of the District and Parish Council on that Group to the Forum and the 
developers. 

 
A new developer funded Parish noticeboard was agreed in the year and will soon be 
installed on the corner of Home Farm Drive and Glebe Road. 
 
Buckton Fields West (Phase 2) 
 
Bloor Homes are currently working on site and civils work is planned to go on until June 

2019 when foundation work will start.  It is expected that the first occupations will be 

around September/October time.  Martin  

 

Grant Homes will be starting on site in late September 2019.  Foundation work will start in 

January/February 2020 with the first occupations in June/July 2020. 

 

Buckton Fields Primary School 

 

The general perception has been that a primary school at Buckton Fields would open in 

September 2019 and that had then been put back to September 2020.  A planning 

application had been expected now with a view that building on site would start in 

September/October 2019.  However, the Department for Education (DfE) has recently 

decided to delay the opening of the school giving reasons that the development is 

progressing slower than anticipated and there is adequate capacity in other local primary 

schools to accommodate the children from Buckton Fields.  The Parish Council has written 

to the DfE to object to this decision.  This matter is also being addressed with the DfE by 

our local MP Chris Heaton-Harris, our local District Councillors, our County Councillor, DDC 

and Bloor and Martin Grant Homes.  The Leader of Daventry District Council has also 

written to the Director of Children First at Northamptonshire County Council.   
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Police Community Support Officer 

 
In August 2018 the Parish Council sponsored a Police Community Support Officer, Paul 
Miller, who is here this evening.  This is a joint sponsorship initiative with the five other 
Spratton Ward parishes and this is working well.  
 
I am the representative on the Parish Council to act as a single point of contact with the 
Police and I attend quarterly meetings at Wootton Hall with representatives of the Police 
and Crime Commissioner’s office and the other sponsoring parishes. 
 
 
Defibrillator 
In October 2018 Jo and Perry Chandler from Chandler Communications nominated the 
Parish Council for a defibrillator which is now located on the front of the Village Hall.  A 
considerable amount of money was raised for the Sudden Adult Death Trust (SADS) by 
James Ryan from Chandler Communications from the Rust Bucket Rally 2018.  The Parish 
Council are delighted to have this facility available in the Parish as a support to local 
residents.  The device is fully automatic and can be used by untrained persons as it issues 
instructions as to its use.  In January 2019 fourteen volunteers attended a short training 
workshop so we have residents in the village now competent to use it.  Part of the Chair’s 
allowance this year was used to fund the installation of the defibrillator and additional 
lighting so there was no cost to residents.  

 
Traffic  
 
The Parish Council is aware that speeding and volume of traffic through the Parish is of 
concern to residents and in June 2018 we commissioned a traffic survey to monitor the 
volume and speed of traffic on Vyse Road, Moulton Lane and Howard Lane.  The Police 
undertake regular speed enforcement at various locations in the Parish and following the 
trial of a speed device with NCC Highways in Brampton Lane the Parish Council has recently 
agreed to purchase a mobile activated speed camera.  
 
Finally, our special thanks and appreciation goes to all the volunteers who so generously 
give their time and who contribute so positively to Boughton Parish. 
 
Boughton Primary School, Mrs Mary James, Head Teacher 

 
Our Guiding Principles 

 

¶ To provide consistent, high quality teaching to enable children of all backgrounds and 
abilities to make good progress from their starting points; 

¶ To maintain our whole child ethos to ensure moral, spiritual, academic, social 
development with a strong focus on Values Based Education, promoting fundamental 
British values and culture; 

¶ To promote self-esteem, respect and tolerance towards others; 

¶ To deliver and comply with the strict statutory demands of the Department for 
Education; 
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¶ To ensure the school remains a core member of the local community. 
 

 
This year’s developments 

 

¶ New system for the teaching of mathematics, through a mastery approach; 

¶ Focus on raising the profile of reading throughout the school, to develop children’s 
fluency and a love of “reading for life”; 

¶ Changes to the Governing Body; new chair, Mr Simon Taylor; several governors also 
live in the village; 

¶ Involvement in community arts’ project, resulting in pupils’ work being exhibited at a 
Northamptonshire gallery; 

¶ Continued focus on Values Based Education, to sustain improvements in behaviour 
within school and in the community; 

¶ Staff training in the latest developments in phonics, reading, maths, plus safeguarding 
and how to use the village defibrillator. 

 
Our strengths 
 

¶ A highly talented and committed team 

¶ Senior Leadership Team 

¶ The staff 

¶ The Board of Trustees/Governors 

¶ Supportive parents 

¶ Fantastic children! 

¶ Wonderful environment and resources; 

¶ Community links developing and strengthening each year, including regular; 
communication with the village via Boughton Village Matters and strong links with the 
Pocket Park committee; 

¶ Our legal structure, as an academy, allowing independence, control of our future;  

¶ Our pupil outcomes and progress. 
 
Our challenges 
 
NATIONAL: 

¶ Policy and statutory changes/demands; 

¶ Continued reduction in public sector funding.  
 
LOCAL: 

¶ Maintaining excellent standards of care and education provision; 

¶ Maintaining our school roll and ensuring that we provide a unique experience for 
our children, i.e. the opportunity to attend a well-established village school, with 
an ethos bound in fundamental British Values; 

¶ Working with the Parish Council and other groups, to ensure the school 
is at the heart of the local community; simultaneously ensuring school 
leaders can maintain their focus on teaching and learning. 
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Northamptonshire County Council Moulton Division Cllr Mrs Judy Shephard 

 
As I have reported before these are extraordinary times that the County Council are 
experiencing.  It has been quite a roller-coaster ride! 
 
Our new refreshed Cabinet under the Leadership of Cllr Matt Golby have striven to 
meet the huge financial challenges which have faced our Authority.  We were faced 
with a £64 m deficit which resulted in an Inspector (Max Caller) and two Commissioners 
(Tony McArdle & Brian Roberts) being brought in to oversee our performance.    
 
The stark recommendation on the back of this was to embark down the route on 
becoming two Unitary councils (North and West) within Northamptonshire by the year 
2020.  Although I understand that this now may not take place until 2021 due to 
Government slippage.  A task force is now in place focussing on local government 
reform and Leaders and Chief Executives meet regularly on both N & W Steering Groups 
to progress this. 
 
Our focus has been on continuing and strengthening our financial recovery within the 
organisation and dealing with the challenges of delivering our key Services that we have 
statutorily to provide including Adult and Children’s services. 
 
In reflection, over the past year it has been quite a turbulent journey!  The Caller Report 
from the Inspector highlighted that it was about “doing the boring well” which indeed 
was a salutary lesson which we all took to heart. 
 
We are now set to achieve a balanced budget position this year as we are now in the 
black! This is in part due to being able to raise Council Tax to 4.99% and the special 
Government dispensation of being able to use Capital Receipts, and the sheer 
determined effort by the Chief Executive (Theresa Grant), Officers, staff and our Section 
151 Officer (Susan Zeiss).   We still have the second lowest Council Tax in the Country!   
 
We must maintain this focus in the forthcoming years as it is key to be able to proceed 
down the unitary route in a balanced outrun position.  I believe we have set a good and 
achievable budget for 2019/20 in part due to our Transformation programme which 
has been determined not to disrupt the statutory services we provide but this will also 
not be without challenge. 
 
Due to the dedication and exceptional work by Officers and their teams (I cannot 
emphasise this enough!) we have now been informed that the S114 Notice which 
restricted council spending, imposed last year has just now been lifted.  This is a clear 
indication that progress had been made in the right direction and is a significant 
milestone.  Careful and strict financial controls will of course remain in place. 
 
The County Council now operates only one Overview and Scrutiny Committee as 
directed by the Local Government Association and I still remain Chairman of the 
Development Control Committee at present – a position I have loved.  I have indicated 
that I will not be standing at the next council elections as by then I will have completed 
25 years as your County Councillor. 
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Joint Annual Report Sarah Peck and John Shephard, Daventry District Councillors for 
the Spratton Ward (comprising the villages of Boughton, the Bramptons, Harlestone, 
Pitsford and Spratton) 

 
We address two issues in this annual report, first those facing Daventry District and  
secondly, initiatives in which we have been involved. 
 
Two issues have dominated DDC in the last year:  the introduction of the new 
environmental services contract commencing in June and increasingly urgent 
preparations for the demise of the district council and creation of a unitary authority. 
 
In June a new entity took on the environmental services contract for DDC: DAVENTRY 
NORSE.  This is a joint venture company operated by DDC and the NORSE GROUP, an 
entity derived out of Norfolk County Council.  We are now familiar with the new waste 
collection operation of 1-2-3: food waste collected every week, waste for recycling 
every 2 weeks and other for land fill every 3 weeks.  Fortnightly garden waste collection 
via the brown bin is available at £35pa.  Separation of waste for recycling is being done 
centrally – so we do not need to separate paper from plastic, tins and glass and the 
boxes will disappear.  I believe that the new service is now welcomed and happily 
running as planned.  
 
The unitary debate has been ongoing in the background for many years.  It surfaced as 
a probability in the report of the government inspector reporting upon the NCC issues 
in January 2018.  He saw the two unitary model, with Daventry and South 
Northamptonshire Councils joining with Northampton as a single unitary council, as the 
only viable option.  Brexit has delayed formalisation of the legal process by the 
government.  At the time of preparing this report we await the necessary legislative 
order by which the process is commenced.  Anticipating that, officers and members of 
all the councils concerned are working hard in preparing the ground, first, for the 
creation of a shadow authority which will draft the budget for the first year of the new 
unitary and as far as is practicable for the new unitary itself.  Locally we will see District 
Councillors disappearing and being replaced, in the Moulton Division of the County 
Council, where we now reside, by 2 or 3 new councillors – the exact number is not yet 
known.    Neither do we know the date of commencement of the new unitary.  That is 
expected to be either 1 April 2020 or 2021.  In either event there will be elections in 
May 2020.  
 
Early in the 2018/19 year we saw district council elections, Sarah Peck joining John 
Shephard as your ward members.  We both have now just over a year to serve before 
receiving our P45s (with of course no redundancy package). 
 
Two issues have dominated John’s personal agenda in the past year:  the PCSO initiative 
and the Buckton Fields development. 
 
The PCSO initiative has had a long gestation.  John was personally delighted when all 
five parish councils agreed to support it.  We welcomed Paul Miller in the autumn and 
wish him the very best in his role.   
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As we approach completion of Phase One of the Buckton Fields development involving 
376 houses (Blore Homes having completed their element, Martin Grant being some 
months behind) , the emphasis moves from management of the construction of the 
dwellings to management of the expectations of the residents.  The liaison forum was 
set up to deal with the former and has worked well in monitoring the development and 
minimising disruption.  It has no part to play in the latter.  John has met with residents 
and begun discussions which are designed to establish a suitable forum for refining and 
addressing the aspirations of new residents.  This commenced as an ad hoc grouping, 
recently enhanced by a Buckton Fields resident joining the Parish Council.   Much work 
is ongoing as to  important issues such as the school, communications, community 
facilities and representation. It is very much work in progress.  Very recently the 
Department For Education has cast doubt on the need for a school on site.  We are 
resisting the suggestion that the school might be significantly delayed or even 
abandoned. The position should clarify in the next few months.   
 
We have been made aware over the last few months that there have been concerns 
with an increase in crime in the area. We have discussed these concerns with the Police, 
Fire and Crime Commissioner for Northamptonshire.  Going forward we understand 
the Commissioner has ring fenced £3,000,000 this year, with part of the funding being 
used to implement a Force Burglary Team. The Team is in the process of getting up and 
running and will focus on tackling burglary across the county and providing a better 
service for victims of crime.  More than 200 new officers will be recruited by 
Northamptonshire Police over the next two years, increasing the Force establishment 
from 1227 to 3130 officers. 
 
We are also very aware of the concerns regarding local bus services, particularly for the 
elderly and those who do not drive. We have been working with the MP to find a 
solution to this ongoing problem. There have been meetings and talks with Uno Bus 
(University of Northampton) and progress has been made. Uno Bus are keen to pilot 
their new “demand responsive” bus scheme here in the constituency of Daventry. The 
idea is loosely based on running a “Uber-like” service using smaller single-decker buses. 
More information will be coming soon.  The MP is liaising with Parish Councils to keep 
them abreast of progress and make sure that their input helps to share any future 
service.  We know that he is also working with Nusrat Ghandi MP, a Transport Minister, 
looking at ways that this scheme can be rolled out across the UK. 
 
Boughton Village Hall  
Mr David Whalley Chair 

 
I am pleased to report a further good year of activity for Boughton Village Hall, with 
income in the period of £8,864 (£9,674) which included lettings of £5,582 (£5,628).  
Expenditure was lower £7,217 (£8,377) to produce a surplus of £1,647 (£1,297).  During 
the year the main outgoings were £1,288 (£2,976) which covered car park 
refurbishment and garden maintenance.  Net assets were improved at £18,051 
allowing an adequate cushion for the future.  
 
Our Village Hall continues to reflect a full range of activities sought by local people.  
Lettings cover: children’s parties/baby showers; school proms; dances; quizzes; wine 
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tastings; jumble sales; ballroom dancing; gardening club and Parish Council meetings.  
Additionally, there are a full range of fitness activities. 

 
The current year has got off to an excellent start with bookings through six days of the 
week: the outlook looks healthy. 
 
Finally, I do wish to thank all members of the Village Hall Committee for their 
enthusiasm and reliability.  In particular, our hard-working Secretary, Susan Wilson; our 
Treasurer, Pam Dorgan who has kept the books efficiently.  Also, Jenny Bullock who has 
taken on the role of Booking Secretary; not forgetting our Auditor Russell Wilson.  My 
thanks to all who make the Village Hall the success it is. 
 
Boughton Neighbourhood Watch  
Mr Michael Senior Co-ordinator 
 
Major Changes  
 
The appointment has been made of a dedicated  PCSO (police community support 
officer) to be responsible specifically for Boughton and several nearby parishes. 
 
This appointment will in future be jointly funded by the parishes concerned in this 
arrangement.  
 
Chris Boyce has resigned the post of police liaison secretary and the PCSO reports 
directly to the parish council chairman. The police link to Boughton Neighbourhood 
Watch (BNHW) through its police liaison secretary no longer exists.  
 
The system of email linked police alerts continues and crimes occurring in the village 
have been reported through this means. Since Neighbourhood Watch has not been 
linked to the PCSO as previously liaison has been missing and alerts related to other 
parts of the parish could have been missed.  
 
The current system of working may be in need of review. 
 
Boughton Care for the Elderly  
Mrs Sue Greatorex 

 
Barbara and I have less and less to do with the elderly in the village as there are not too 
many with us now.  (Although we are now the elderly but not too vulnerable quite yet.) 

 
Since my last report four residents have moved into various residential care homes.  
One resident is really poorly and also one resident has died. 

 
There are six other residents who are all coping well and we keep in touch regularly. 

 
I would like, again, to thank Barbara very much for her help and support and as long as 
we can keep helping the elderly residents of Boughton in this way, we will. 
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Northampton & Lamport Railway 
Mr Colin Haddon 
 
A brief report of recent activities concerning Northampton & Lamport Railway from 
Spring 2018 to Spring 2019. 
 
We endeavoured to forge the old Railway Preservation Society (N&LRPS) with the 
Railway Company (NSR) to create one organisation (N&LRCIO).  In general, this failed, 
but we still went ahead with forming the CIO. 
 
A steam locomotive shed has been constructed at Pitsford & Brampton Station.  This is 
single road now that can accommodate two small tank engines but can be extended if 
necessary. 
 
The Station signal box suffered severe fire damage during Santa Specials 2017 but has 
now been repaired and fully restored. 
 
The Railway has joined the Local Lotto, which is bringing in much needed funds. 
 
At Boughton, we have constructed a signal box with a full signalling system and gone 
someway in to building a second station for the line and restoring a bridge near to the 
Riding Stables.  To enable us to do this work, a temporary bridge has been put in place 
for walkers and cyclists to access the Brampton Valley Way. 
 
The 2018 Santa Special Season was quite good for us, with bookings for children and 
adults up on the previous year.   
 
We have six or seven passenger coaches now, although we need more, of which four 
are under various stages of restoration.  One coach has been converted for wheelchair 
passengers and Cream Tea catering. 
 
Car parking improvements at the Station have been completed for staff and visitors 
with firm-surface roadways and parking areas.  This should prevent vehicles from being 
stuck in muddy conditions. 
 
The Railway has received some financial backing recently, including grant funding and 
some private donations. 
 
Richard Humfrey (Education) Foundation  
Cllr Kevin Greatorex Chair 
 
I have now completed my seventeenth year as Chairman of this committee. Following 
the decision in 2015 to consider applications only from applicants in difficult financial 
circumstances the Trustees received two requests for financial grants in 2018 but 
unfortunately neither qualified for financial support.  At their autumn meeting the 
Trustees considered that although there were no individual students identified as 
being in particular financial hardship there was an application for funding from 
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Boughton School for playground equipment and a grant of £700 was made to assist 
with the purchase of it. The Foundation remains in a healthy state at the moment 
with the prospect  of being able to substantially help any needy identified applicants 
in the future. The Trustees resolved to explore ways of publicising the existence of the              

Foundation to residents of Buckton Fields through the Village web site and  the local 
notice boards. Advertisements will again be published in the Village Magazine and for 
inclusion in the notice boards at the most appropriate time to have the maximum 
impact on potential applicants. A copy of the final accounts for the Charities for 2017 
is attached for information. Application forms will continue to be available from the 
Clerk to the Charity – Mrs Jill Gist and also from the Chairman – Kevin Greatorex. 

 

Richard Humfrey Charity  
Cllr Mrs Judy Shephard Chair 
 

I have now completed my seventeenth year of Chairmanship of the Richard Humfrey 
Charity although I have been a member of this committee since 1990 - some 39 years! 
There are at present 10 highly valued Trustees (3 co-opted members, 2 ex-officio 
members, 2 members nominated by the parish council and 2 extra co-opted members). 
Mrs Norma Pearson has recently moved away after many years sterling service as a 
Trustee and we are delighted that Richard Barron has agreed to replace her. Richard 
and Roy Palmer are our 2 representatives on the Richard Humfrey Educational 
Committee. Rev Stephen Trott and 2 Churchwardens are Ex Officio members of our 
committee. There have been two meetings this last financial year . Traditionally held in 
March and November these meetings are always well attended by the trustees.  
Application of Income was made to two beneficiaries residing in the parish totalling 
£600 at Christmas and a further £100 is to be distributed at Easter, along with a Hamper 
to a further beneficiary totalling £100. In recent years we have lost some of our most 
well-loved and long-lived residents so recipients are dwindling. Eurofoods based in 
Kimbell Mews generously continued their gifts of food items to 4 individuals which was 
very well received. I would like to thank Mr Barlow of Eurofoods for making this possible 
and hope that his donations will continue in the future as they are very well received. I 
make my usual plea that if you know of anyone, young or old, who is in need of benefit 
please let me or any Trustee know so that we can take appropriate action. Mr Oliver 
Mackaness has done an excellent job as our auditor and we offer our grateful thanks 
to him for his clear and accurate accounting. I would also like to record my special 
thanks to Mrs Barbara Piggins and Mrs Sue Greatorex who are our “Age Concern” 
representatives. Their unfailing task of checking up on the elderly and infirm and those 
at risk within the parish is outstanding as they ensure that parishioners health , safety 
and general well-being is never compromised! 
The Chiropody Service provided by Mrs Shirley Morgan is highly valued by those who 
use the service and I thank Shirley the Chiropodist for her much appreciated 
ministrations. There were 9 chiropody sessions during the last year costing £20 per 
session which the Richard Humfrey Charity supports financially. She is happy to see 
anyone in the parish by appointment so please feel free to contact her. 
Mrs Jill Gist is our most valued secretary of both the Humfrey Charities. Her dedication 
and professional approach has made her a truly appreciated member of our team. We 
would be lost without her! I would also add on a personal note my special thanks for 
all the extra and invaluable assistance she so willingly and selflessly provides. I have 
also indicated to the Trustees that this is my final year as Chairman. 
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Obelisk Spinney Pocket Park 
Mr Steve Broadbent 
 
 

Obelisk Spinney – Boughton’s “other” pocket park  
 

 

  
 

¶ Obelisk Spinney has been a Pocket Park since 2007 
and is managed by Obelisk Spinney Pocket Park CIC, a 
community interest company set up and run by members of 
the local community.  It is open to all and provides a 
tranquil and beautiful area for walking and observing 
woodland nature. 
 

¶ Our general running costs are funded mainly by an 
annual grant from Boughton Parish Council, for which we are extremely grateful. 

 

¶ We meet on the first Saturday of each month to carry out 
regular maintenance tasks such as path clearing, litter-picking, 
cutting back ivy, removing occasional graffiti and general tidying.  
Our approach is that if a place looks cared for, the users are 
more likely to take care of it themselves.  We still get some 
littering and vandalism of course, but far less now than in the 
early days of the Pocket Park. 

 
 

Obelisk Spinney is a 
woodland area to the 
south of the village, 

home to a wide 
variety of trees, 

flowers, fungi, birds, 
bats and bees. 

 
It is managed and 

cared for on a 
regular basis by a 

small group of 
volunteers from 
Boughton and 
Obelisk Rise. 
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¶ We have obtained funding from various sources to 
improve the paths, and this has made the Spinney much 
more accessible for everyone.  Some of these paths 
require re-surfacing again now, which is a funding project 
for the near future. 
 
 

¶ We continually monitor the condition of all the trees 
in the Spinney, some of which are hundreds of years old 

and fell dead trees or chop up fallen ones where necessary as well as cutting back ivy growth 
to minimise the chances of tree collapse during high winds. 
 

¶ We maintain the wildflower meadow that we created and 
sowed on the southern side of the Spinney with seed 
provided by Daventry District Council and others.  This 
requires mowing and raking every year.  At the last count 
we identified over 50 different species of wildflower and 10 
of fungi in the meadow and surrounding areas.  The 
cowslips that we sowed two years ago were very 
spectacular this spring! 

 

¶ We maintain public liability insurance as a precaution against 
any accidents that may happen to users or volunteers in the pocket park. 
 

¶ We have made an inventory of the trees, wildflowers and 
fungi in the Spinney, but we haven’t yet made a complete list 
of the birds, bats and other animal life.  We’d like to hear from 
any birdwatchers or budding Chris Packhams willing to 
undertake a survey.  
 
 
Why not come and join us!  Just turn up at the Spinney 

between 9am and noon on the first Saturday of any month, or alternatively contact Steve 
Broadbent at 3 Spinney Close, email: steve.m.broadbent@gmail.com .  Or check out our website 
at:  
 

www.obeliskspinney.org 
 
 
 
 

Obelisk Spinney - wildflower list 2019 
 
Common name Latin name 
Clustered Bellflower Campanula glomerata 
Field Bindweed Convolvulus arvensis 
Bittersweet Solanum dulcamara 
Spanish Bluebell Endymion hispanicus 
Bluebell Endymion non-scriptus 

Cowslips in the Spinney, April 2019 

mailto:steve.m.broadbent@gmail.com
http://www.obeliskspinney.org/
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Bramble Rubus fruticosis 
Meadow Buttercup Ranunculus acris 
Bladder Campion Silene vulgaris 
Red Campion Silene dioica 
Wild Carrot Daucus carota 
Lesser Celandine Ranunculus ficaria 
Cleavers Galium aparine 
Red Clover Trifolium pratense 
White Clover Trifolium repens 
Cow Parsley Anthriscus sylvestris 
Cowslip Primula veris 
Cuckoo-pint/Lords-and-Ladies Arum maculatum 
Dovesfoot Cranesbill Geranium molle 
Dragons Teeth Tetragonolobus maritimus 
Wood Forget-me-not Mysotis sylvatica 
Foxglove Digitalis purpurea 
Three-cornered Garlic Allium triquetrum 
Herb Robert Geranium robertinum 
Hogweed Heracleum sphondylium 
Black Medick Medicago lupulina 
Common nettle Urtica dioica 
White Dead-Nettle Lamium album 
Nipplewort Lapsana communis 
Ox-eye daisy Leucanthemum vulgare 
Oxslip Primula elatior 
Perforate St Johns Wort Hyperium pulchrum 
Greater Plantain Plantago major 
Ribwort Plantain Plantago Ianceolata 
Common Ragwort Senecio jacobea 
Ragged Robin Lychnis flos-cuculi 
Ramsons (Wild Garlic) Allium ursinum 
Common or black Knapweed Centaurea nigra 
Yellow Rattle Rhinanthus minor 
Dog Rose Rosa canina 
Field Rose Rosa arvenis 
Rosebay Willowherb Epilobium angustifolium 
Field Scabious Knautia arvensis 
Germander Speedwell Veronica chamaedrys 
Spurge Laurel Daphne laureola 
Creeping Thistle Cirsium arvense 
Spear Thistle Cirsium vulgare 
Common Dog Violet Viola riviniana 
Wood Vetch Vicia sylvatica 

Hedge Woundwort  Stachys sylvatica 
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Boughton Pocket Park  
Mrs Karen Fletcher - Chair 

 
The bonfire event held in November 2018 had attracted 2,069 people, similar numbers to 
2017 - 2,067 people.  A profit of £5,359 had been made, which was slightly lower than 
last year, £5,375. 
 
A significant increase in profit was seen within the catering tent, which was a result of 
delisting expensive pulled pork rolls, which hadn't sold well either.  This profit offset the 
additional cost incurred to host card payments via Smiths Farm Shop and the lost revenue 
due to an early ‘sell out’ of advance tickets at a lower cost (£3.50 v £5.00 on the gate).    
 
Looking to 2019 the process of purchasing tickets and the cost of tickets will be re-
evaluated. 
 
The Committee was successful in their grant application to the Garfield Weston Fund, 
receiving £31,000 for planned expenditure within the park.    
 
The grant application covered four areas to promote the park to the community and 
detract antisocial behaviour.  
   
¶ Firstly, flora and fauna.  The Committee engaged with the local primary school and 

gave the children the opportunity to plant bee friendly bulbs within the park to 
create a welcoming environment.  Each class planted a different bulb which would 
flower through the months of January – July.  The children thoroughly enjoyed 
this; the hope is to continue this into next year.    

¶ Secondly, to clean and dredge the pond.  On inspection a dredge was not 
required, however a general clean up and the installation of oxygenating plants 
have made the pond more appealing to wildlife.  

¶ Thirdly, to attract families additional seating will be made available throughout 
the park.  This will include benches being dedicated to our long serving members 
of the community, Keven Greatorex and Charlotte Mackaness.    

¶ Finally, the purchase of park play equipment aimed at encouraging the 
community, including teenagers, into the park.  Quotes for this equipment have 
been received and site visits are being arranged to discuss space and safety 
requirements. 

 
Wooden access gates to the park have been replaced resulting in the park being secure 
and safe for the community. 
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Class 2 Bluebells          Class 2 Daffodils 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
Class 1 Purple Crocuses         Reception Class Snowdrops 
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Boughton Parochial Church Council 
Chair’s Report for the Year to 31 December 2018 
Rector:  The Reverend Stephen Trott MA LLM FRSA 
Churchwardens: Theresa Seelig & Walter Thompson 
Treasurer: John Shephard 
Secretary: Sandra Croft 
Members in 2018 John Squires, Marion Scott, Caroline Trott 

 
As always, I wish to begin by thanking all those who have laboured long and hard 
throughout the year to maintain both the building, the worship and the welcome at 
Boughton Parish Church. It is an uphill struggle, as the cost of parish share rises every year. 
We were almost able to pay in full last year - at £29,000 one of the highest in the deanery 
- but still not quite able to achieve the total requested.  We will soon need to engage in a 
Stewardship Renewal once again, in order to keep our finances healthy and to enable us to 
carry out necessary works and to begin to think about ways to reach out to our many new 
parishioners. It would greatly assist us if everyone who currently uses yellow envelopes 
would switch to a standing order and review their giving each year. The Church of England 
has for many years invited its members to give 5% of their income (half of the biblical tithe 
which is 10%) for the support of the work of their own church. If we all did this, it would 
make a very significant difference to what we can achieve. 
 
The 1995 Brixworth Plan is still on the table, and most of the financial difficulties will finally 
be resolved when the planned new benefice is created, including both Brixworth and 
Holcot in a 
new group of four parishes. This will take place next time there is a vacancy for a Rector in 
either 
of the current two benefices. The four parishes will then pay one parish share between 
them. 
The last year saw the completion of the extensive restoration project of the former church 
of 
St John the Baptist on Boughton Green. The major overhaul by Historic England, with a 
contribution from the Richard Humfrey Church Repair Fund, has consolidated the ruins and 
made them safe, at the same time as revealing many details of the mediaeval building 
previously 
hidden under tons of ivy. The contractors could not figure out where most of the fallen 
stone had 
gone following the building’s collapse in 1786. (We know of course that it has been 
incorporated 
into the current place of worship in Church Street, as it was enlarged twice during the 
nineteenth 
century, utilising the fallen masonry from the old church.) With the help of a grant from 
the 
Parish Council we held a very successful service there last June to mark St John the Baptist’s 
Day, 
attended by children from the choir of Boughton Primary School, and some 120 people 
from the 
local community. 
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Buckton Fields estate continues to grow ever larger, and efforts are being made to draw 
the 
parish’s new residents into the life of the village and parish - which are the same thing. The 
Parish Council is working with residents to involve them fully in the civic side of things, and 
the 
Facebook webpage, Buckton Fields Church, is continuing to receive interest from both old 
and new parishioners, a number of whom are having their Banns of Marriage read this year. 
 
We continue to take very seriously our safeguarding responsibilities, having adopted the 
diocesan policy for the protection of children and vulnerable adults, advertised in church 
and on 
our website. We do need however to appoint a safeguarding officer (the Rector is not 
allowed to 
carry out this function) and I would be very glad if we could identify someone willing to 
take on 
this key responsibility. 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
The Meeting closed at 9.05 p.m. 
 
The Charity Accounts were available for inspection and are annexed to these Minutes. 
 
 
Signed as a true record of the above meeting 
 
 
 
……………………………………………………………….. 
 
Cllr S Potter 
Chair Boughton Parish Council 
8th July 2019 
 
 


